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PRIVATE AND CONFIDENTIAL
MINUTES OF STRATEGIC board MEETING
ThurSday, 5 october 2017, 14.00

THE CLUBHOUSE ROOM, BLACKPOOL CRICKET CLUB
Present: 

David Sanders, Independent Chair

Kate Aldridge, Priority 2 Lead, Corporate Delivery Unit, Blackpool Council

Elaine Allen, Head Teacher, St John Vianney’s Primary School 

Kate Barker, Early Years Improvement Officer, Blackpool Council

George Binns, Detective Inspector, Lancashire Constabulary
Councillor Graham Cain, Cabinet Secretary for Resilient Communities and Lead Member for Children’s Services, Blackpool Council

Wendy Casson, Head Teacher, Educational Diversity

Jackie Couldridge, Service Manager, CAFCASS

Nicola Evans, Superintendent, Lancashire Constabulary

Jill Fennel, Lay Member 

Louise Fisher, Deputy Director, Cumbria and Lancashire Community Rehabilitation Company

Moya Foster, Senior Service Manager, Early Help, Blackpool Council

Claire Grant, Divisional Commissioning Manager (Children), Blackpool Council

Hazel Gregory, Head of Safeguarding, Blackpool Teaching Hospitals 

Glenn Harrison, Patient Experience Manager, NHS England

John Hawkin, Head of Leisure, Catering Services and Illuminations, Blackpool Council

Josephine Lee, Deputy Director of People (Early Help and Children’s Social Care), Blackpool Council

Andrew Lowe, Head of Young People’s Service, Blackpool Council

Tony Morrissey, Interim Principal Social Worker / Head of Safeguarding, Blackpool Council

Amanda Quirke, Service Manager (Blackpool), NSPCC

Arif Rajpura, Director of Public Health, Blackpool Council

Marie Thompson, Director of Nursing and Quality, Blackpool Teaching Hospitals 

Paul Threlfall, Business Development Manager, Blackpool Safeguarding Children Board

Cathie Turner, Designated Nurse / Head of Safeguarding, Blackpool Clinical Commissioning Group

Paul Turner, Schools’ Safeguarding Adviser, Blackpool Council

Sonia Turner, Assistant Director, HM Prison and Probation Service (North West)

Cara Vaughan, Deputy Head Teacher, Waterloo Primary Academy 

Bridgett Welch, Assistant Director, Safeguarding, Lancashire Care Foundation Trust 

Rob Wheatley, Designated Doctor for Safeguarding, Blackpool Teaching Hospitals 

Julian Williams, Service Delivery Manager (Blackpool), Lancashire Fire and Rescue Service

In Attendance: 

Margot Roe, Safeguarding Children Practitioner, Blackpool Teaching Hospitals 
Laura Higham, Team Manager, Awaken and Multi-Agency Safeguarding Hub, Blackpool Council
Sandip Mahajan, Senior Democratic Governance Adviser, Blackpool Council
Apologies:

Diane Booth, Director of Children’s Services, Blackpool Council

Jenny Briscoe, Lay Member

Alison Cole, Deputy Director of Nursing, NHS England
John Donnellon, Chief Executive, Blackpool Coastal Housing

Rosie Sycamore, Head Teacher, Highfurlong School

1 EARLY HELP STRATEGY
Claire Grant, Divisional Commissioning Manager (Children), Blackpool Council explained that the Early Help Strategy was a key Board priority. The first draft had been developed working with a small focus group to ensure that the content was clear. The full draft would shortly be considered in more detail by the group. Consultation planning had been considered with Paul Threlfall, Business Development Manager, Blackpool Safeguarding Children Board. Wider consultation would take place in the second half of November 2017. Board Members’ comments would be sought. It was also important to give children, families and schools good opportunity to comment and the best approach for this needed to be decided. 
The Chair added that the Business Management Group had considered a consultation proposal which had been costed at £5k. A more limited approach had been agreed at £1.5k-£2k, with Strategic Board members being asked to consult within their own agency on the strategy. 
Action: All Members to comment on the draft Early Help Strategy upon request from Clare Grant. 

2 MINUTES OF THE MEETINGs HELD ON 10 jULY AND 20 JULY 2017
The minutes of the Extra-ordinary meeting held on 10 July 2017 and regular meeting held on 20 July 2017 were approved as correct records of the meetings. 
3 ACTION TRACKER
The Action Tracker was reviewed. 
Action 135: Complete returns on the numbers of completed Early Help assessments as soon as possible following circulation of the relevant template. Data collection was ongoing and comprehensive training being provided. The action had been completed. 
Action 145: A dedicated meeting would look at education issues and opportunities concerning excluded children and ‘new to area’ children. The action had been completed.
Action 191: Sally Harris, Safeguarding Practitioner, North West Ambulance Service to liaise with Merle Davies, Director, Better Start on how Better Start work could be supported through North West Ambulance Service work on integrated clinical pathways. Merle Davies had previously invited David Rigby, Sector Manager, North West Ambulance Service to be on the Better Start Board and Operation Group. Sally Harris also needed to be involved. Progress would be checked at the next meeting in January 2018.
Action 192: Terri Crossland, Named Nurse, Blackpool Teaching Hospitals to send safeguarding supervision template used by the Hospital Trust to Bridgett Welch, Associate Director, Safeguarding, Lancashire Care Foundation Trust (LCFT). See Action 193. The action had been effectively completed.
Action 193: Bridgett Welch to present Lancashire Care Foundation Trust’s formal response to the Care Quality Commission’s re-inspection findings and the Trust’s Action Plan to a future meeting of the Board. The Trust’s Quality Plan, which incorporated actions to implement the Commissions’ recommendations, was a separate item on the agenda. The action had been completed.
Action 203: Review opportunities offered by the voluntary sector for alternative education curriculum. Paul Turner, Schools’ Safeguarding Adviser, Blackpool Council had previously  advised that opportunities could be provided by Cast North West, but the full potential for 125 children might not be achieved due to limited development land for facilities. John Hawkin, Head of Leisure, Catering Services and Illuminations, Blackpool Council had advised that the Pupil Referral Unit would be moving some pupils into Stanley Park when premises had been developed and then there would be opportunities for work placements etc. Progress including developments at Stanley Park would be checked at the next meeting in January 2018.
Action 204: Paul Turner and David Sanders to liaise with teacher supply agencies to ensure that they are undertaking Disclosure and Barring Service recruitment checks before supplying teachers to schools. Discussions had been comprehensive. The action had been completed.
Action 205: Organise a half-day development event for practitioners to build a better understanding of effective multi-agency working and safeguarding standards expected of partners. Tony Morrissey, Interim Principal Social Worker / Head of Safeguarding, Blackpool Council reported that following the event, proposed safeguarding standards had been discussed at Shadow Board and then agreed at the Business Management Group. The action had been completed.

Action 206: David Sanders and Diane Booth to meet with their pan-Lancashire colleagues to agree shared approaches to the Multi-Agency Safeguarding Hub (MASH), thresholds and referrals to Children’s Social Care. The Chair reported that a constructive meeting had taken place discussing a Pan-Lancashire approach to thresholds and making the Multi-Agency Safeguarding Hub ‘fit for purpose’. He noted that the new Keeping Children Safe in Blackpool thresholds document, including a Pan-Lancashire continuum of need had been launched, with approximately 700 practitioners trained to date.
Kate Aldridge, Priority 2 Lead, Corporate Delivery Unit, Blackpool Council had been involved in the Multi-Agency Safeguarding Hub review process and explained that reducing demand pressures, through better management of the high number of safeguarding referrals to the Hub, remained a priority. If children did not meet thresholds then they should not be referred and processed through Children’s Social Care but should be managed with appropriate support. She added that high numbers of Protecting Vulnerable Persons referrals from the police needed to be managed more effectively. Standard risk referrals needed to be reduced, e.g. by police officers sign-posting to more appropriate support. Officers currently only had the Protecting Vulnerable People (PVP) option but alternative support routes needed to be available for them to offer. Sample cases within Early Help and Children’s Social Care would be audited to assess the effectiveness of changing approaches. A robust approach was evolving and further progress would be reported to the next meeting in January 2018. She added that Early Help principles had been agreed, e.g. ‘front door’ able to respond to safeguarding concerns. Action: Kate Aldridge to provide wording on Early Help principles to Claire Grant for adding to the Early Help Strategy. 
Action 211: Update on Vulnerable Adolescent Hub (VAH). The proposed Hub had been launched on 3 July 2017 as the Blackpool Young People’s Service. Progress had been reported to the joint session of the Adults’ and Children’s Boards. The action had been completed.
Action 214: Care Quality Commission inspection of the work of Blackpool Teaching Hospitals Trust and other health providers in respect of health provision for Looked After Children, the outcome of which would be reported to the Board meeting in October 2017. Members had been previously informed that the inspection had been wider than Looked After Children and had looked at safeguarding across the whole health sector including all service providers of primary and secondary care, Blackpool Clinical Commissioning Group and Public Health. Hazel Gregory, Head of Safeguarding, Blackpool Teaching Hospitals added that the Commission’s report had been delayed but would be available for consideration at the next meeting in January 2018. Janet Barnsley, Director of Performance and Delivery (Executive Lead for Safeguarding), Blackpool Clinical Commissioning Group would present the report findings and potential actions. 
Action 215: Phil Thompson to report progress with work to support children with special educational needs and/or disabilities at a future meeting. Interim progress had been reported to Board at its July 2017 meeting and detailed progress would be reported in due course. The action had been effectively completed.

Action 216: Pauline Stables, Detective Chief Inspector, Lancashire Constabulary to present a summary paper of proposed actions, for developing professional standards across all agencies, to the Business Management Group’s September 2017 meeting (paper to include reference to working with the Designated Officer and schools including awareness-raising, information sharing, ease of reporting concerns, investigating concerns and best practice). The action needed to be pursued.
Action 217: Diane Booth, Director of Children’s Services to check the validity of the consultant’s data within the context of transience being properly considered for the Children’s Services Improvement Plan.  This would be checked for the next meeting in January 2018.
Action 220: All Members invited to express interest in joining the internal research group on tackling and responding to adverse childhood experiences. Paul Threlfall reported that the group had held its first meeting. The action had been completed.
Action 221: Lynn Donkin, Consultant in Public Health, Blackpool Council to provide an update on progress at a future meeting with work on adverse childhood experiences. An update had been provided to the Business Management Group. The action had been completed. 
Action 222: Andrew Roberts, District Manager, HM Prison and Probation Service to review invites and attendance data concerns at Multi-Agency Public Protection Arrangements meetings. Sonia Turner, Assistant Director, HM Prison and Probation Service (North West) would pursue this action.
Action 224: All Members to remind managers that the Board expected social workers chairing Core Groups, and related meetings, to be supported by attendees from other agencies who needed to share the minute-taking role. The Chair re-iterated the importance of sharing responsibilities at meetings which was still not happening. Members were requested to re-iterate the message. It was suggested that a mandatory approach might be required whereby a running order of agencies for taking the minutes was stipulated. See Action 225.
Action 225: Tony Morrissey, Interim Principal Social Worker / Head of Safeguarding, Blackpool Council to review the minutes template for Core Groups and related meetings. Tony Morrissey reported that the template would be reviewed in accordance with the new ‘Risk Sensible’ model. See Action 224. 
Action 226: Paul Threlfall to arrange for police representation from Lancashire Constabulary Headquarters to discuss missing from home guidance in detail at a future meeting. Members had been previously informed that recent College of Policing guidance removed the ‘absent’ category that could previously be used in certain circumstances when a child was reported as being missing.  Nicky Evans, Superintendent, Lancashire Constabulary explained that this meant potentially much greater workload pressures, e.g. as children previously recorded as absent would require a full multi-agency response in accordance with the missing from home protocol. She had previously emphasised all absences were risk assessed and acted upon appropriately. Paul Threlfall explained that a national issue of consistency remained as guidance was still due from the Department for Education. The Chair added that the outstanding guidance was expected in November 2017 so could be considered at the next meeting in January 2018.
4 schools’ performance
Paul Turner reported on secondary schools’ performance during 2016 and trends identified and early performance indicators for 2017. He explained that the national performance management framework had been changed for achieving eight GCSE qualifications to reflect the new GCSE system of nine grades. He added that the new framework led to skewed statistics nationally with high attainment grades resulting in higher overall scores than previously alongside low attainment grades resulting in lower overall scores. This gave an overall worse benchmarking picture for Blackpool which was not a fair reflection of performance or improvement. Although Blackpool results were well below the national average, overall local performance for achieving eight qualifications had been relatively static at over 70%. Performance across schools varied and there were some notable areas requiring improvement, e.g. performance of young males for English Language. Reading ability was a significant concern. 
He added that local performance had improved for the English Baccalaureate qualification but take-up numbers were still low. Ofsted was interested in Blackpool performance and had looked at local attainment for GCSEs and the Baccalaureate. There was central pressure to improve. 

Paul Turner reported that, as well as some good secondary performance, Educational Diversity (pupil referral unit) had delivered good performance. He added that there were still significant numbers of school leavers not pursuing further education or training. Alternative education opportunities were important and being developed, e.g. catering training at Highfield School supported by the Council’s Catering Services. Lottery funding supported alternative education. 
He explained that developing better school environments for learning and better teachers would support improved outcomes. Funding opportunities for school improvement and leadership projects needed to be pursued. He referred to a number of safeguarding complaints from parents which often became repeat complaints. None had been recently upheld and safeguarding processes within schools was good. Tackling issues such as attendance was important as ensuring children were in school did create better safeguarding.  However, bullying was the most significant issue. He added that school provision of early help was important. School representatives confirmed that good safeguarding progress had been made in recent years with valuable support. 
Paul Turner concluded that primary school performance overall was good and deserved praise. It was notable that many primary school children went to secondary schools outside the area.

The Chair noted that primary school performance and that of the local college was good. There needed to be focus on continuous improvement at secondary level which would be challenging. In a query on school performance remaining well below average for three years running and what the Board could do, he clarified that school performance was being driven through Blackpool School Improvement Board and did include Safeguarding Board representatives. Additionally the Safeguarding Board had developed initiatives such as Twilight meetings with schools to support them with safeguarding policies, processes and systems and linked areas, e.g. IT. 
5 CHILD SEXUAL EXPLOITATION - PROGRESS REPORT
Hazel Gregory explained that child sexual exploitation work was led by the operational multi-agency Awaken Team. Laura Higham, Team Manager, Awaken and MASH, Blackpool Council and Margot Roe, Safeguarding Children Practitioner, Blackpool Teaching Hospitals outlined progress being made by the Awaken Team in tackling child sexual exploitation. 
Margot Roe explained that, earlier in 2017, the Government had issued a revised statutory definition of child sexual exploitation where children aged eighteen years old or under were taken advantage of for sexual purposes. Clarity had been needed and people had wanted to see a link to child sexual abuse. They had also wanted recognition of young people as children up to 18 years old in relation to safeguarding against exploitation. 
She relayed that the Awaken Team had been long established since 2003. Over time, various agencies had become part of a multi-agency team. Agencies included Children’s Social Care, the police, health and education sectors and other services. Considerable information and experience had been gained and developed over time focusing on prevention, intervention and support. 
Margot Roe outlined the Awaken Team structure which included a number of social workers, detectives, health and welfare professionals and support staff as well as senior management support. She added that the Team was expanding with six detectives increased to seven and a specialist safeguarding nurse now supported by a second nurse. She added it was important to ensure that any ensuing increase in safeguarding referrals was managed effectively.
Members were informed that the Awaken Team’s proactive role included raising awareness of exploitation including online which was a growing issue particularly amongst younger children. This included at school assemblies for children, training for staff, twilight meetings for parents and training for local transport services, licensed premises, takeaways, hospitality and other businesses. School representatives added that duplication of effort needed to be avoided and that consistent messages were important. Child Sexual Exploitation Awareness Week was scheduled for 13 November 2017 during which resource packs for schools would be made available. 
Members were informed about the range of tools used by the Awaken Team for effective action, e.g. screening documents to identify risks, good multi-agency working, pub-watch schemes, community protection notices to disrupt risk of exploitation in identified locations and licensing restrictions. Members were informed that support was important, e.g. one school had struggled to apply thresholds for intervention but had been supported since. Members recognised that all key services needed to be involved, e.g. Families in Need, but it was important to focus on targeting individuals (perpetrators and children at risk). Simple awareness-raising messages were important and there needed to be robust support for schools. Voluntary sector expertise and resource also needed to be considered, e.g. NSPCC and Barnardo’s. 
Laura Higham added that Early Help was intrinsic to effective prevention, e.g. the screening document helped focus on the risks to a child. Joint work was also going on at Pan-Lancashire level with the screening document (and also nationally) and the Blackpool Child Sexual Action Plan linked in with Pan-Lancashire work. The Awaken Team was also co-located with Lancashire colleagues.  She concluded with the range of work going forward including helping build communities’ resilience. 
6 CHILD SEXUAL abuse workshop - progress report
The Chair referred to the Child Sexual Abuse Workshop held on 26 September 2017 which had been well attended by a range of operational staff across most agencies. 

There was some good work identified such as communications and across most, but not all agencies, information sharing. Various key issues had also been identified. These included:

· The need for professional ‘curiosity’ 
· Evidence-based challenge to existing risk assessments and asking questions
·  ‘Hidden’ males not immediately obvious to agencies
· ‘Step-dad’ cloak used by perpetrators to provide credibility and access to children
· Vulnerable women
· E.g. pregnant women targeted by partners with significant age differences
· Lack of therapeutic provision for victims

· Scope for all agencies to be able to make safeguarding referrals
· Increased use of Assessment, Intervention Moving on (Aim) assessments with a greater range of multi-agency services trained in this approach

· Increased numbers of Social Workers trained to undertake  Achieving Best Evidence interviews
· Need for effective child sexual abuse training and support
· More support for communities / groups / clubs to prevent, identify and raise concerns

A fundamental action was to raise professional and public understanding of child sexual abuse and the expected responses. Feedback from the Workshop had been positive with useful information shared and common ground on issues which needed action. Board Members who had attended also confirmed that the session had been useful. The Chair reported that one outcome had been a proposal for ‘Task and Finish’ Group to take forward the identified work.
RESOLVED - That a Child Sexual Abuse Task and Finish Group be established and all agencies to be invited to nominate staff to be involved. (Post-meeting note - the Group is expected to be taken forward through the Joint Targeted Area Inspection Sub-Group after that Group has finished preparatory work for a potential Neglect inspection).
7 private fostering annual report 2016-2017
Tony Morrissey presented the Private Fostering Annual Report for 2016-2017. The Board had a statutory responsibility to scrutinise local private fostering arrangements. Private fostering arrangements were when a child aged 16 years or younger (or 18, if disabled) would be living under the care of an adult other than a close family member for over a period of twenty-eight days. Private fostering arrangements were meant to be reported to and assessed by Children’s Social Care.

He explained that the Report was required to detail the total number of children known by Children’s Social Care to be living in private fostering arrangements; the number of these children receiving a statutory safety visit within target time; and the number of children who became privately fostered over the last year with basic statistical details of the new children. The need to treat overseas children, living in the country for educational purposes, as private fostering arrangements was being queried but had been included in the report in the meantime. There had been five arrangements in place at the start of the year, ten new arrangements and seven finished leaving eight at the end of the year. Overall numbers remained consistent with recent years. 
Tony Morrissey referred to the importance of receiving notifications to ensure that potentially vulnerable children were safe. He referred to the statutory requirement to visit children and review arrangements within seven days of notifications. There had been ten notifications but only four children had been visited in time due to various reasons including workloads and children not being at home. An alerts system would be developed to help improve performance. Working with Empowerment, the advocacy organisation, would also be an option.
He reported that, as with previous years, there continued to be few arrangements reported and numbers remained relatively low. There had been no awareness-raising campaign during the year, although there would be advertising in the ‘Your Blackpool’ newspaper during Autumn 2017 which was posted to all households. Ofsted recommended targeted approaches, e.g. working with clinical commissioning groups, GPs and other public-facing bodies. It was proposed to adopt this targeted approach. Members suggested that payment incentives might be an option.
Tony Morrissey added that training for professionals, including risks of human trafficking, would be pursued through ‘seven minute’ briefing formats.. 
He referred to the proposed improvement recommendations for the Board’s consideration.

RESOLVED - That the following recommendations be endorsed to improve performance for private fostering arrangements:

· Relaunch of raising public awareness through ‘Your Blackpool’ and the council website. 

· Target awareness raising with partner agencies in health and education, placing the emphasis on key contact points such as school admissions and general practitioners, verifying that children were, in fact, living with their parents.

· Update procedures to identify the named Designated Manager responsible for Private Fostering, to provide a single point of access for advice and guidance for social workers and other professionals. 

· Training/support for carers of children in private fostering arrangements through adult learning 

· Information to be made available for children subject to private fostering arrangements in the form of leaflets etc.

· Improve practice across the board in relation to private fostering through multi-agency audits and single agency themed audits.

· Develop pathways in Mosaic for private fostering including alerts in respect to notifications regarding the initial visit and assessment.

· Develop improved performance information to alert managers of statutory visits due in respect to private fostering cases and enable them to monitor performance.

8 DESIGNATED OFFICER OF LOCAL AUTHORITY
Tony Morrissey presented the Designated Safeguarding Manager’s (also known as the Designated Officer of the Local Authority) report for 2016-2017. He explained that the role involved receiving and investigating allegations and issues concerning adults who worked or volunteered with children. The role also involved making improvement recommendations to agencies to safeguard children within their responsibility and producing an annual report of findings. 
He explained that there was set criteria for allegations and making referrals for investigation. There had been 74 referrals made which was 30% lower than the previous year. This may have been due to either reduced incidents, fewer concerns being reported or more rigorous pre-screening of queries that may have otherwise resulted in referrals. Of the 74 referrals, 78% met the criteria for investigation representing a relatively high conversion rate, compared to pan-Lancashire colleagues.

Tony Morrissey explained that the Designated Safeguarding Manager needed to ensure that allegations were investigated thoroughly but also in good time. 60% of allegations investigated were concluded within three months and 90% were completed within twelve months. The remainder involved more complex investigations, e.g. IT systems and criminal considerations. 

He concluded that an Action Plan had been developed for 2017-2018. The main actions were to review and refresh procedures, develop more robust performance management and reporting, develop regional work and also raise awareness. 

Kate Barker, Early Years Improvement Officer, Blackpool Council referred to child minders and that they were generally the only adult, aside from parents, with responsibility for a child. They were expected to hold policies and procedures and there was only limited support for them when changes were introduced. Tony Morrissey acknowledged that child minders had limited support but added that they still needed to follow any policies and procedures. 
Members noted that there were probably fewer referrals from the health sector than might be expected. They also noted that there were a high number of referrals from the police.

9 PAN-LANCASHIRE CHILD DEATH OVERVIEW PANEL ANNUAL REPORT 2016-2017
In the absence of Rebecca Maylor, Pan-Lancashire Child Death Overview Panel (CDOP) Co-ordinator, Paul Threlfall presented the Panel’s Annual Report for 2016-2017. CDOP had a statutory responsibility to review child deaths in good time and collect statistics to identify any trends and lessons especially where deaths could have been prevented through modifiable factors. 

He reported that, within Blackpool there had been relatively few child deaths, with fourteen over the last year of which 81% had been reviewed within twelve months. This was a significant improvement over the previous year and meant a sizable backlog of cases (primarily resulting from the need to wait for the conclusion of serious case reviews) had been cleared. The cases reviewed had all involved white, British children of which 100% were males.  

Paul Threlfall explained that the numbers were too small to robustly identify any trends. However, previous messages such as safer sleep, smoking, substance misuse and alcohol risks were being re-iterated. The requirement to return Form B notifications of deaths within statutory timescales was also re-iterated. Working with the Pan-Lancashire Suicide Prevention Strategy Group was important. Health and Wellbeing Boards also needed to be involved in awareness-raising.
The Chair added that the chair of the Panel had resigned following the year end and that an independent chair would now be appointed. 

RESOLVED - That the following Child Death Overview Panel recommendations be endorsed:
· Pan-Lancashire Local Safeguarding Children Board members were to reiterate to all agencies about their statutory responsibility of returning Form Bs within timescale as that could put a delay in the Child Death Overview Panel process.
· Pan-Lancashire Local Safeguarding Children Boards to make a recommendation to the pan-Lancashire Suicide Prevention Strategy Group that they link in with and include Child Death Overview Panel data in future analysis
· The Pan-Lancashire Local Safeguarding Children Boards and Health and Wellbeing Boards should take note of the modifiable factors identified, especially around smoking and alcohol/substance misuse and assure themselves that they have effective mechanisms in place to measure the impact of the services delivered that address these.
10 children’s services improvement plan
Tony Morrissey had given a comprehensive update on development of the Children’s Services Improvement Plan at the Board’s meeting in July 2017. He now provided a brief update on the Children’s Improvement Board work. There were five areas of focus including Early Help, Quality and Practice, Performance and Partnerships. Early Help plans and targets had been reviewed with robust challenge. Similar reviews would be taking place with the other areas of focus starting with performance which had been worsening. Clear performance targets would be set. Quality and Practice work was also taking place. Links were also being explored with other boards and work. 

He added that a primary school representative was now on the Improvement Board. A secondary school representative had also been requested. Educational attainment would be a significant area of work. 
11 any other business / feedback on the meeting
Members were informed that the Lancashire Constabulary would be inspected from 9 October 2017 in respect of its child protection work. Other partners would be involved including the Board Chair.

They were also informed that the Care Quality Commission would be inspecting all Blackpool Teaching Hospitals’ community based services in December 2017.
10 NEXT MEETING
Joint Boards Meeting (with Adults Board)

Tuesday 30 January 2017, 12.45-14.15 (joint session); 14.30-17.00 (children’s focus);

Global Room, Solaris Centre, Blackpool (venue may be changed)
(The meeting ended at 16.30)
Any queries regarding these minutes, please contact: Sandip Mahajan, Senior Democratic Governance Adviser, tel: 01253 477211, e-mail: sandip.mahajan@blackpool.gov.uk 
